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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, February 27, 2007, in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.


Present:
Bob Holloway

Felix Ramon

Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta

Mike Blakely

Katherine Kenison

2. Introductions
There were no introductions.

3. 
Consent Agenda

a) Approval of Minutes for the regular Board meeting on January 9, 2007 (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Assessment Update (I); d) Accreditation Report (I); e) Capital Project Report (I); f) Enrollment Report (I); g) Quarterly Budget Review (I); h) Childcare Update (I); i) Probationary Tenure Review List (I); j) Personnel Report (I). 

MOTION 07-07:
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
President Bonaudi explained that meeting the FTE target this year requires 532.5 (annual) FTE’s in the spring quarter.  BBCC is not likely to reach that goal.  Dean Candy Lacher stated we will probably meet the 96% target.  President Bonaudi explained that staff are calling students who have not registered yet.  VP Mike Lang commented our local economy is strong and when it is strong there is often a drop in enrollment.

4.
Remarks

Public Comment – None.

ASB President, Derek Miller, reported several student activities.  The Fellowship of Christian Athletes are meeting each Monday at 7:00 pm and they are studying character traits with a Biblical perspective.  

The American Welding Society student Chapter has been meeting to plan fundraising events to offset their planned trip to the National Welding show in Chicago this fall.  

Rho Zeta hosted a Greater Northwest Region Phi Theta Kappa Bylaws/Constitution meeting on Saturday, January 20.  They held an induction ceremony February 26 with 29 new members.  They assisted at Winter Serenade and the Allied Arts event held on February 24. 

The Aviation Club had a guest speaker on February 12 speaking on “How to be Successful within the Aviation Industry.”  The speaker, Arlene Caldwell is a BBCC graduate who completed the program in 1998 and within five years began her career flying Boeing 747’s.

The Nursing Club is busy raising last minute funds for their spring trip to the NSNA National Conference, which is being held in Anaheim, CA.

Several Students Supporting Students members as well as MEChA members and staff attended the 7th Annual Latino Educational Achievement Project on February 22 in Olympia.  Both of these clubs are co-sponsoring a Latino Motivational Speaker-Comedian Thursday, March 1.

The ASB sponsored a nutrition speaker and a mind reader during the past few weeks.  March 7 Debbie Wooten will present information on Black History month.  They recently sponsored an ice-skating and batting cage event and a Bowling night is coming up next week.  The couch potato reservations were successful at the home basketball games.  Thor’s birthday was celebrated February 21 during the last home game of the season.  Alexander Chitungo, a stone sculptor from Zimbabwe, was sponsored by the ASB.  Mr. Chitungo demonstrated his technique in Rie Palkovic’s art classes and in the ATEC building.  Monthly ASB lunchfests continue to be a hit and admission to the potato fest in March will be three children’s books that will be donated to the daycare.

New Classified Staff Representative, Kathy Aldrich, reported the Classified Staff Training.  Geralyn Topalanchik completed an on-line recruitment Aircraft Owners and Pilots Association training video for about 45 minutes on January 24, 2007.  Ana Ellsworth attended Dependable Strengths Training on January 24 and 25 at the Opportunity Center.  Randy Fish and Jim Tincher attended a two-day Pesticide Recertification class in ATEC January 30 and 31.  Starr Bernhardt attended the Achieving the Dream Strategies Institute January 21 - 24.  Ida Harris is attending Spanish 101 Class this quarter.  Megamation, a new facilities maintenance computer program, is being implemented and the M & O staff are attending training.  Rita Jordan, Geralyn Topalanchik, Yvonne Ponce, Michelle Williamson, Clyde Rasmussen, Dennis Knepp, Mary Ann Simmons, Lupe Hernandez, Ruth Coffin and Melinda Dourte attended the Music Department Look and Learn Tour January 30.  

Ms. Aldrich also reported the Classified Staff Awards Luncheon held on February 23 was very well received.  Trustees Mike Blakely and Felix Ramon attended and assisted with award presentations.  Classified Staff were recognized for their longevity including: Zachary Geesaman (5 years), Todd Sauer (5 years), Angela Webber (5 years), Sergio Cervantes (10 years), Barbara Collins (10 years), and Randy Fish (20 years).  Mr. Fish’s name will be added to the 20-year plaque.  Customer Service Awards were presented to the following three staff members: Randy Fish, Tom Willingham, and Kathy Starr.  A special award was presented to the M & O staff.  They received a trophy with the inscription, “Under budget! On time! Perfect! Thanks for all the hard work on the Bookstore, and the 1500 remodel during the summer of 2006.”  Garry Helvy and Julia Gamboa won $25 gift certificates from the drawing.

Ms. Aldrich thanked all Classified Staff, Marci Herrin and the Bookstore, the BBCC Foundation, Sodexho and the Classified Staff Committee for supporting the awards luncheon.  She also thanked Holly Moos and Ken Turner for performing as Masters of Ceremonies and a special thank you to Trustee Ramon and Trustee Blakely for attending the event.

Faculty Association President, Mike O’Konek, reported news from faculty.  Katherine Christian passed the certification exam offered by the National League of Nursing and can now use the title of Certified Nurse Educator.  Rie and Fran Palkovic, Art Instructors, attended the annual College Art Association Conference in New York.  They talked with textbook publishers and visited the Museum of Modern Art, Guggenheim, the American Folk Museum and the Metropolitan.  They also featured African Sculptor Alexander Chitungo from Zimbabwe in the art classes on campus.  Next week Ms. Palkovic will be visiting with children’s book illustrator, David Weisner.

Ryann Haw, Criminal Justice Instructor, and her students listened and discussed an on-line web chat about Eyewitness Identification featuring Eyewitness Researchers and Police.  Dr. Haw and Dr. Emery Smith accompanied their students on a visit to the Walla Walla State Penitentiary.

Mr. O’Konek also reported that the OIT Department is building a wardrobe closet for donations of professional attire for students.  Dean Kara Garrett added that there is a job closet in building 1000 available for the same effort.  They are especially in need of men’s clothes.

John Peterson’s Chemistry 150 class recently toured the REC Silicon production facility.  Two REC chemical engineers presented information on the chemistry of the conversion from metals grade silicon to the polycrystalline silicone in their product. 

Lastly, Mr. O’Konek discussed the Automotive Skills USA Contest that was held in the Automotive Building January 26.  There were five schools represented by 32 student contestants from around central Washington judged by 20 local industry personnel.  This was a great event and it exposed potential students to the BBCC campus.

Trustee Ramon stated he really appreciates these reports.

VP Ken Turner reported the status of the Fine Art Building.  On March 8 project managers, consultants and engineers will be meeting to discuss coordination.  The bid will go out April 25 with the notice to proceed planned for May 16.  Ground has been broken to begin upgrading the water main, and moving power and fiber optics.

VP Mike Lang informed the Board that the Class B Men’s & Women’s basketball tournaments have been held in the gym the last two weekends.  The BBCC Booster club manned the concession stand and earned about $5,000 for athletic scholarships.  They also held a ticket raffle and Ken Turner won.  VP Turner donated his winning scholarship back to the Booster Club. 

VP Lang reported that the Winter Quarter Faculty In-service was held February 16.   Dr. Modell presented “Building Learning Communities” a First Aid course was also offered.  The Nursing Department held Sim Man training that date.

Professional/Technical Dean Clyde Rasmussen hosted a Professional/Technical Open House February 22.  There were tables for students to visit with students and instructors, several area schools attended.  

Lastly, VP Lang reported AtD progress.  Faculty and staff started focus groups this week.  They are discussing barriers to student success.  Coach Frank Renz and Data Facilitator Mark Figueroa will be on campus March 7 and 8.  They will meet with BBCC Staff, Faculty and students to assist with determining student success strategies.

5.
Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-6 Cultural Enrichment

Ms. Valerie Kirkwood, Assistant to the President for Research, Planning & Government Affairs, presented the Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-6 Cultural Enrichment.  President Bonaudi stated this Monitoring Report has been challenging however, the cultural awareness on campus is improving each year.  Ms Kirkwood stated this is the fifth Cultural Enrichment report.  The spring 2006 survey results are used to measure the first two ends statements in this Monitoring report.  Students indicated attendance of cultural events is up to thirty-seven percent (37%).  Fifty-six percent (56%) of the students said their experience at BBCC had increased their understanding of music, art, and literature.  When students were asked if they felt their cultural background was accepted eighty (80%) responded affirmatively. The third ends statement is regarding International students. Dr. Lang and Carla Boon, who was recently designated as the Director of International Programs, are working to increase our International student population.  Fifteen instructors are involved with Title V activities.  They are embedding cultural activities into their curriculum.  

Cultural activities that have occurred on campus include: Student Support Services hosted the Wanapum Native American Bus on campus, and a stone carver from Zimbabwe.

The Welding program is creating art and selling it to raise money for a national conference in Chicago.  Welding Instructor Shawn McDaniel would like to offer welding art.  

Title V Directory Terry Kinzel and Counselor Marianne Zavala Lopez are developing Diversity Training for staff.  Four staff members attended the People of Color Conference. 

Ms. Zavala Lopez and nine students (MECChA and SSS students) attended the Latino Education Achievement Program (LEAP) conference. Ms. Zavala explained that in 1998 a group of folks saw the need for a non-profit group to pool resources to assist Latino students to meet challenges and visit with Hispanic community leaders.  The LEAP Conference includes a legislative day for students to interact with legislators. State Senator Ed Murray, State Senator Janea Holmquist and State Representative Judy Warnick sat and talked with the students.  The students also witnessed two bills being passed by this legislature.  Two of the student attendees, Greg Gonzalez (SSS) and Osvaldo Edeza (MEChA) described their experiences at the conference as very inspiring and they stated seeing successful Hispanic leaders helped them realize they could also succeed.  Mr. Gonzalez said it was “extremely motivational seeing Dr. Arévalo” (EWU President).  They discussed the high cost of not going to college and they enacted a mock trial.  Mr. Edeza relayed that his experience was wonderful, education is the most important thing and this enhanced it.  Interacting with their peers from other areas who attended the conference was also a benefit.  The students expressed that they felt extra motivation to continue their education after BBCC.  One of the students who attended was from the Automotive Department and he is now mentoring younger students in that department.  

Trustee Bob Holloway thanked the students for presenting their information.  Trustee Felix Ramon stated the enthusiasm expressed shows the importance of these events.

MOTION 07-08:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-6 Cultural Enrichment as presented.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
Trustee Mike Blakely commented many groups within BBCC, including the ASB, are working hard to reach out with cultural events.

6. 
Action to Seek Rezoning of College Property
President Bonaudi explained that a Study Session was held this morning with the BBCC Board of Trustees and some BBCC Foundation members to discuss rezoning some College and Foundation Property to provide a revenue stream to support students.  The proposed rezoning would not preclude the property from College usage.  It opens the property options to commercial use with approval by the Board of Trustees.  The steps of the rezoning process were explained during the Study Session. President Bonaudi referred to the poster maps and explained the ownership and proposed rezoning outside the College Parkway.  There are many permissible uses under the proposed rezoning codes.  Trustees reserve the right to approve future uses of the property.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta stated it was a very educational Study Session.  Trustee Katherine Kenison commented that under current land use regulations the preference is to process the rezoning application concurrently with the binding site plan

MOTION 07-09:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to establish action to seek rezoning under the direction of the President and take steps necessary to include submitting a binding site plan.  Trustee Katherine Kenison seconded the motion and the motion passed.  

Trustee Felix Ramon commented there was good discussion throughout the two (2) hour Study Session.  Anyone who has questions can refer to the minutes.  The Study Session was very informative; BBCC does not forfeit anything and the property value will be enhanced.

President Bonaudi stated the next step in the process is to obtain the signature of Charlie Earl, SBCTC Executive Director on the rezoning application.

7. 
Assessment of Board Activity Report

Trustee Katherine Kenison stated she attended the TACTC Winter Conference, Winter Serenade, and the ACCT National Legislative Summit in WA, D.C.  She will continue to serve on the Student Achievement Task Force, and she will be participating in Gear Up.  She also e-mailed Senator Mark Schoessler.   

Trustee Mike Blakely reported he attended the TACTC Winter Conference and met with legislators.  He also attended Winter Serenade, and the ACCT National Legislative Summit.  He also attended the High Wage/High Demand Education Forum and personally invited the Quincy High School Principal.  He attended the Community Open Meeting regarding filling the Quincy Superintendent position during which he was introduced to the Hispanic PAC Coordinator.  BBCC is invited to be present at their meeting March 15.  Trustee Blakely attended the Professional/Technical Open House, and presented awards at the Classified Staff Luncheon.  His grandson and friends attended the last home basketball game of the season and enjoyed it very much.  He sent a box of apples to Senator Rasmussen and Representative Warnick.  He also reviewed the Probationary Tenure binders.  He also called Senator Mark Schoessler and talked to his aid.

Trustee Bob Holloway listed his activities.  He attended the TACTC Winter Conference, Winter Serenade, and the ACCT National Legislative Summit.  He met with Foundation Director Doug Sly, State Senator Janea Holmquist and State Director of Agriculture Loveland.  He also attended a Bio-Fuels presentation by a speaker from Iowa at CWU.  He attended the High Wage/High Demand Education Forum, and the Potato Conference on the BBCC campus. Trustee Holloway attended a Fiber Active get together.  He also met with Representative Doc Hastings, Senator Maria Cantwell and Senator Patty Murray separately as well as their legislative assistants regarding BBCC training programs.  He also met with Tim Culbertson from the Grant County PUD regarding BBCC training programs.  He reviewed the Probationary Tenure binders.  He also attended Representative Hasting’s public forum in Quincy.  He also attended the Grant EDC annual dinner in ATEC.  He also sent a “Milepost 177” to Wilbur Ellis.

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna Gaeta attended Winter Serenade and the ACCT National Legislative Summit.  She also met with Senator Maria Cantwell.

Trustee Felix Ramon attended the TACTC Winter Conference, the High Wage/High Demand Education Forum, and the Operations Task Force meeting.  He presented awards at the Classified Staff Awards luncheon.  Trustee Ramon accompanied his grandson to the Professional/Technical Open House and it was very informative.  

8. Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting

The next regularly scheduled meeting is April 10, 2007 at 1:30 pm.   President Bonaudi reminded the Board that they usually hold an evening meeting in the spring to make it more convenient for the public to attend.

MOTION 07-10:
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved that the next regularly scheduled Board meeting be changed from April 10, 2007 at 1:30 pm to April 10, 2007 at 7:00 pm.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion and the motion passed.

9.
Miscellaneous

President Bonaudi informed the Board that the Spring TACTC Conference will be held in Spokane May 17-18, 2007.  He asked the Trustees to confirm their attendance with Melinda.  

